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Children and Staff Live the Dream in New Medical Facility
by Paul Healy, Field Director

Meeting the medical needs of our chil-
dren is a crucial part of the ministry of 
CSC. Medical care is one of our largest 
budget items and requires the efforts 
of four nurses, not to mention house 
parents, child care 
workers and staff. 
Getting children 
healthy is one of our 
highest priorities. 
And now we have 
facilities that help 
make this possible. 

Our Frankie Wright 
Medical building has 
offices for our nurs-
ing staff, a labora-
tory, and six rooms 
for sick children. It 
is a first rate infir-
mary that allows us 
to give the best medi-
cal care possible to 
our children. It helps 
us meet a variety of 
needs that they pres-
ent when they first 
come to live with 
us, and throughout 
their time in our care.

Right now four year-old Jovan is in 
Room 3, as he needs to be isolated 
while being treated for pneumonia. Two 
doors down is five-month-old Ciro who 
has conjunctivitis. Last week Sarah, a 
nine year old who was recently admit-
ted, was in Room 4 with tonsilitis. Two 
months ago we had as many as eight 
children in the infirmary at one time, 
being treated for a variety of illnesses.

When Venus and her four younger sib-
lings were admitted to CSC in Septem-

ber, their first stop was the infirmary. 
Like most of our new kids, they needed 
to be tested for tuberculosis and treated 
for parasites. In past years they would 
have been cooped up in a small room 

in our crowded medi-
cal area upstairs from 
our wash house. Or, 
if that room was full 
we simply would not 
have been able to ad-
mit them to CSC. But 
now we’re able to ac-
commodate them in 
a large double room 
with comfortable 
beds and lots of light. 
There is plenty of 
room for them to eat 
their meals together 
as a family. There is 
another room where 
they can play with 
toys, read books or 
watch DVDs. There 
are large bathrooms 
with showers and a 
central nurse’s sta-
tion. In some ways it 
is like a small hospital 
ward. But more fun!

For years we have dreamed of having a 
first class medical facility, and now we 
have it! Although our new children would 
much rather not be isolated, they can at 
least spend that time in a  place that 
was designed with their needs and care 
in mind. Contagious children can be kept 
separate from the others, and crying ba-
bies do not disrupt the sleep of other kids. 

In the nurses office, Warlita, Arlyn, Jocelyn 
and Angelie have a spacious area for their 
Continued on page 2
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I recently gave a speech introducing 
our ministry.  I had five minutes, and 
honestly, I didn’t feel that great about 
it.  It’s hard to encapsulate everything 
that CSC does in a five minute speech.  
There is just too much ground to cover. 

Still, I gave it the old college try.  I pre-
sented the extraordinary need in the 
community we serve, what a child can 
expect when they come into our care 
and how we prepare our children to 
leave us for an adoptive family one day.  
Even after several rounds of cuts, I rat-
tled off quite a list of things in my five 
minutes. If I had it to do over again, I 
would have taken a different approach.

As I waited for the event to wrap up 
I wasn’t expecting much to come of 
my talk.  But as I chatted afterwards, 
a man approached me with a simple 
statement that took me back.  In spite 
of all my self-criticism this man said 
something that ensured God had spo-
ken to him regardless of my “perfor-
mance.” He said, “When you spoke 
you broke my heart to give me hope.”  
It was a startling and profound state-
ment that I committed to memory.  
This guy got something out of those 
five minutes that was way beyond my 
expectations.  He learned something 
from my talk that I didn’t even say.

I learned something, too.  I was remind-
ed of how God can work in our insuffi-
ciencies, and how much our work real-
ly is His. There is heartbreak all around 
CSC. There is brokenness at the core of 
the needs that we meet.  But somehow 
that brokenness leads to something: 
hope, with new possibilities and a sec-
ond chance at life.  Our hearts should 
be broken for the orphaned children 
we serve, but it doesn’t have to be an 
empty brokenness. Because it leads 
somewhere better.  It’s the hope of 
safety, medicine and consistent meals.  
It’s the hope of family. But more than 
anything, it’s the hope of Christ.

Every year at CSC it  comes down 
to this. Budget creation for the 
coming year? Yes. The harried 
pace of Christmas in Cebu? Most 
definitely. Then there’s the one 
that really keeps us on our toes: 
we’re entering the most criti-
cal financial quarter in our year. 
As always, we will be praying, 
watching and trusting God will 
work through people’s giving. 
In order to make budget for 
2011, we will need to bring in 
$397,000. It’s a big number, and 
we simply don’t know where it 
will come from, but we’ve most 
definitely learned that God pro-
vides for us exactly as we need.
 It’s been a good year when it 
comes to income. We’ve found 
that more people have given up 
to this point in 2011 than had at 
this time in 2010. That’s cause for 
celebration. We are also continu-
ing our growth in the Combined 

Federal Campaign, the program 
that allows federal employees to 
designate their giving to charities 
of their choosing. On top of that, 
we’ve had some generous gifts to 
meet specific projects in Cebu.
 Where we’re seeing the impact of 
the down economy is in the area of 
how much people are able to give. 
We’re noticing people have kept 
their commitment to our mission, 
but some aren’t able to give as 
much. We’re so thankful that peo-
ple are standing by us even when 
their personal income has been 
impacted by the slow market. 
As always, we wait to see what 
God has in store. We continue to 
work hard for our kids, and we 
will continue to fight for them 
in every way we can. We are 
able to do this thanks to all of 
you who stand with us all over 
the world. Thanks so much...and 
here’s to a great end to 2011!

YEAR-END
FINANCIAL NEWS

Living the Dream, continued from page 1

desks and room for regular 
team meetings with Marlys 
Healy, CSC’s Medical Director. 
Children can come to be mea-
sured and  weighed, examined 
or given immunizations. Both 
the office and the lab on the 
other side of the reception area 
are air-conditioned, providing 
a comfortable working environ-
ment. The lab is a big enough 
room for meetings and seminars 
with child care workers, where 
they can sharpen their skills in 
assisting with the medical care 
of the children in the homes.
Marlys Healy, CSC’s Founder and 
Medical Director since the min-
istry began in 1979, sums up the 
feelings of all the staff when she says, “This is God’s gift to us and the 
children of CSC. He loves these kids and wants the best for them. We 
want to give him the glory for his faithfulness and loving kindness.”
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The 2012 CSC Banquet has been scheduled for April 
28 at Bethel University. This will be another excit-
ing evening of fellowship, food, updates on the min-
istry in Cebu and the usual mixture of emotions that 
goes along with our annual get-together. Those who 
were at last year’s banquet  were greatly blessed by 
the testimonies, music and the media presentation. 

Watch for announcements at cscshelter.org so you will 
know when and how to register. For now, just circle 
the date on your calendar so you won’t miss this op-
portunity to see and hear what God is doing at CSC.

Two of our Teen Home residents are making major steps 
forward. Melvin is a first year student at the Indiana 
Aerospace University. His dream of flying has finally come 
true as he just started his first flying lessons late last 
month. He was really excited to get his first chance to fly!

Marilyn has her first major job, and it necessitated a 
move. She works in quality control for a garment manu-
facturer, checking the finished clothes errors. She is work-
ing in Talisay City on the neighboring island of Negros.

Two of the important people in our Child Care Depart-
ment are Laarni and Eldie, our counselors. They spend 
their time listening to our children talk and helping 
them deal with difficult issues from their past. They are 
both mature Christians who know how to apply God’s 
word to the emotional struggles that our children face. 
Their insights and information helps our social workers, 
house parents and child care workers do their jobs bet-
ter. Laarni and Eldie are important parts of our team as 
we strive to meet the complex needs of our children.

Are you checking out our website and Facebook page? 
Both are great sources of information about CSC. 
On our web site - cscshelter.org -  you can see pic-
tures and videos of the children and staff, learn more 
about the work that we do, and see how you can 
help. Donations can be made from our Giving page. 

Our Children’s Shelter of Cebu Facebook page is another 
great way to stay connected. The page features prayer re-
quests, updates and videos about what is going on in Cebu, 
and comments from friends. Why not become a Friend?

CSC exists and thrives because 2602 people care - 
and put it into action.

They choose to support the ministry with generous gifts 
and prayers. They share the conviction of our staff that 
the situation of homeless children in the Philippines, and 
anywhere, is unacceptable. They realize that they can’t 

save all the children of the world, but they can help a few. 
These caring people provide for the needs of homeless 

Filipino kids, most of whom they will never meet.

News From Around CSC



Kids' KornerUpdates on the Children We Serve
by Sandy Swanson

Zaisean (four 
months) was 
just a week 
old when he 
came to live 
in the Cherne 
Home.  He is a 
very responsive 
and smiley boy 
who loves to be held. He also loves 
to eat. He recognizes his name and 
will smile when anyone talks to him. 
He is very ticklish. Zaisean was re-
cently hospitalized with pneumonia.

Nicole (nine 
months) came 
to live in the 
Duterte Home 
at CSC when 
she was six 
months old. 
She is a beau-
tiful little girl 
with curly hair. 

She had been living in a government 
center in Cebu City. She is very ob-
servant and smiley and will flail her 
arms and legs when someone talks 
to her. She has a boil on her head 
which is being treated with medicine. 
She will be starting physical thera-
py soon to address some concerns 
about her lack of neck movement. 

Epifanio (10) and Mark (4) have lived 
at CSC for almost four months. They 
have made a good adjustment to living 
at CSC and are very active and healthy. 
Epifanio is known as JunJun by every-
one at CSC. He is a very sweet guy 

who is quick to smile. He really craves 
adult attention. He loves to play bas-
ketball with the older boys when they 
will let him. He also likes playing mar-
bles. He does  careful work in school 
and is very artistic. Mark is often a 
very serious guy but he really smiles 
when playing his favorite games, like 
bubbles or toy cars. He cries easily 
when he doesn’t get his way. His favor-
ite activity is riding a scooter around 
the yard. He really goes fast and has 
good control of where he’s going. He 
recently had his fourth birthday and 

was excit-
ed to get 
a gift. One 
of his pres-
ents was 
a coloring 
book that 
i n c l u d e d 
m a s k s . 
The next 
m o r n i n g 

he was seen riding his scooter with 
a brightly colored mask on his face!

Isaiah  (six 
months) has 
lived with us 
for just over 
a month. He 
was born on 
another is-
land and 
was brought 
to Cebu on a ship as a newborn. He 
loves to eat and is a chubby and happy 
child. He is very expressive and tracks 
well. He loves to be held in an upright 

position and tests out his leg muscles 
by bouncing. He is very interested in 
everything that goes on around him. 

Venus (11), Sarah (9), Marco (6) 
and twins Marky and Marty (4) took 
CSC by storm in mid-September. 
They needed to stay in isolation for 
an extended time so they were very 
ready to join the other kids when the 
time was right. Venus is very mature 
and takes good care of her siblings. 
She made friends fast and has done 
well in school. Sarah is very talkative 
and moody. She had to go back into 
isolation just a few days after mov-
ing into the Eicher Home, and was 
not a bit happy about that. She is 
very expressive and fun-loving when 
she’s in the mood. Marco is really en-
joying life at CSC. He is very active 

and enjoys interacting with adults. 
He is doing very well in school, hav-
ing had some schooling before com-
ing to CSC. The twins are extremely 
active! They have settled down a lot 
in their month with us but they still 
keep all the caregivers hopping. Mar-
kie is more mature and calmer than 
Marty, who throws tantrums to get 
his way at home and in pre-school.

One of the difficult jobs our staff 
faces is handling the referrals that 
come in on a regular basis. Recently 
we have had a lot of requests for us 
to  take in children. Often these re-
ferrals come before a baby is even 
born. Our social workers handle the 
referrals, gather information, make 
case summaries and make recom-
mendations to the senior staff. 

Because of limited space, we are not 
able to accept all the children re-

ferred to us. Though some referrals 
are babies, toddlers or single chil-
dren, others involve sibling groups, 
sometime large ones. Our staff has to 
determine if space is available and if 
there is sufficient manpower to han-
dle another child. Then they tackle 
the job of prioritizing the referrals 
on the basis of need. It isn’t easy 
to say no to a referral, knowing as 
they do, that there might not be an-
other good option for the child(ren).

Our CSC Waiting List
SW	 Name(s)	 Age(s)	 Whereabouts

CB	 Marison sibs	 9, 7, 5	 Naga City

CB	 Lopez, Marisa	 1 month	 CarCar

CB	 Nunez Baby	 due 11/3/11	 Glory Reborn

CB	 Alvarez Baby	 due 12/5/11	 Toledo City

CS	 Gomez siblings	 12, 8, 4, 2 mo.	 Ormoc City

CS	 Morales siblings	 9, 8, 7, 6, 3	 Bantayan

CB	 Ortega Baby	 due 1/14/11	 Cebu City

CS 	 Laraya, Jenifer	 9 months	 VSMMC

CB	 Not Named	 1 week	 CCMC

CB	 Baby Boy	 3 days	 DSWD



There are lots 
of unsung he-
roes at CSC:  
the security 
guards who 
keep watch at 
the shelter; the 
laundry work-
ers who wash 
the piles of clothes and diapers 
each day, and the people who give 
to the shelter from far away.  With-
out heroes in unexpected places, we 
wouldn’t be able to do what we do. 

We’re saying goodbye to one of those 
heroes in the next few months. After 
eight years serving in the U.S. office, 
Brenda Leaf is retiring.  She will be 
greatly missed.  Brenda has been a 
wonderful member of the CSC family.  
She’s been a kind voice on the phone, 
the author of personal notes on gift 
receipts and consistently one to go 
the extra mile for whatever project 
she has worked on.  We will miss 
her greatly, but look forward to see-
ing her around in the coming years.

Brenda, you have been a tre-
mendous blessing to our team, 
and to each of those precious 
kids you helped serve. Thank 
you for your exceptional service.

Brenda Leaf Retires
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Volunteers and Staff Meet to Keep CSC on Course

It takes a whole 
lot of meetings 
to run a min-
istry like CSC. 
On a given day 
there might be 
as many as 10 
meetings going. 
In the U.S., our 
board and its 
various commit-
tees meet regu-
larly to set pol-
icy and to help 
manage the finances of the minis-
try. Our staff of three meets often 
in Minnesota to coordinate efforts 
and see that all the support work 
is being done. 

Currently our Ad-
ministrative Com-
mittee is work-
ing on salary and 
retirement plans 
for our staff. Our 
Long-Range Plan-
ning Committee is proposing some 
organizational changes, while our 
Development Committee brain-
storms fund raising ideas. We have 
committees that are working on 
policies concerning adoption is-
sues and planning our annual ban-
quet. Our Finance Committee will 

soon be look-
ing at our 2012 
budgets and 
preparing for 
audits. Often 
our CSC staff 
will “sit in” 
on the state-
side meetings 
via Skype. We 
have talented 
and dedicated 
people meet-
ing regularly 

to see that CSC continues to be 
a ministry of integrity and vision.

In Cebu, there are important 
meetings every 
day. Staff meet 
together, or with 
the counselors, 
nurses and house 
parents, to see 
that the needs 
of the children 
are being met 

in the best and most efficient 
ways. Children’s needs are dis-
cussed and they are prayed for. 

Every meeting, conference or Skype 
call has as its ultimate purpose to 
help CSC take excellent care of 
the kids who live in our homes.

1. For our income needs as we approach 
the end of 2011. As usual, we need a 
great finish to meet our income goals.

2. For the decisions our staff must 
make concerning the many referrals we 
have received. We cannot take in all of 
them so they need wisdom from above.

3. For our medical staff as they min-
ister to our children who are sick. 

4.  For our teachers as they wel-
come new students into their classes. 
Pray for our Principal, Criselda Tabra.

1. For the good health of Ginda, who 
had been so sick but now is well and 
happy. Praise God for her wonderful 
smile that lights up the Duterte Home.

2. For the great work that our Filipino staff 
does every day in all areas of the ministry. 

3. For all the volunteers who 
use their time and talent for the 
sake of the children in Cebu.

4. For our wonderful infirmary build-
ing that helps us care for children 
who are ill and need to be isolated.

Prayer Praises

Warlita Manlun
Head Nurse

O
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Box 247, Cambridge, MN 55008
Change Service Requested

Yes, I would like to sponsor a child through the Foster Friends Program. 

I will support this child at an amount of $25 U.S. a month. 

Enclosed find my first payment of  $___________ to cover ______ months. 

I cannot become a Foster Friend at this time, but I would like to make a contribution 

of $__________ . 

 Please send me more information about CSC.

Name (please print):_ _______________________________________________________________ 	

 Address:___________________________________________________________________________

 Phone:_____________________________________________________________________________

Make checks payable to:  Children’s Shelter of Cebu.  

U.S. donors mail to: Foster Friends, c/o CSC, Box 247

 Cambridge, MN 55008

Canadian donors mail to:  Foster Friends, c/o CCSSC, P.O. Box 141 

 Abbotsford, BC V2T 6Z5

Contributions to CSC are tax-deductible

F or the modest sum of $25 a 
month, you can be a Foster 

Friend. You will be assigned a child 
and will be given a picture and 
background information on how 
your child came to live at CSC. You 
will receive regular updates with 
pictures so you can chart your child’s 
development. If your child is old 
enough, he or she will send you an 
occasional letter. Since it costs much 
more than $25 a month to provide 
for the many needs of a child, your 
gift will be combined with those of 
others to form an extended family of 
support for your child.

FOSTER
FRIENDS



In Honor of
	 HONORARIA and MEMORIALS

In Memory of

Lois Daby’s Birthday
	 Charles and Judith Wilson

Dennis Eicher
	 First Baptist Church Prime Time Class

Marjorie Fletcher’s Birthday
	 Douglas and Marcia Carlson
	 Luke and Jennifer Carlson
	 Paul and Marlys Healy
	 Kirby and Shana Stoll 
	 Doug and Mariam Thompson

David Jay Garcia
     Jayvee Garcia and Carol Kiliany

Elmer and Beverly Hanson’s 60th Anniversary
     Elmer and Beverly Hanson

Leonard and Cathy Johnson’s 50th Anniversary
     David and Renee Amenrud

Megan Kuenzel and Peter Arneson’s Marriage
	 Auntie Alice 
	 Auntie Sharon

Brenda Leaf
	 Matt and Theresa Buley
	 Paul and Marlys Healy

Our Grandchildren
	 John and Joan Mork

Lorraine Reichel’s Birthday
	 Charles and Judith Wilson

Ken and Darlene Rokusek
	 Megan Hallstrom

Bernadine M. Sandquist
	 Carolyn Mull and John Marshall

Sandra Swanson
	 Paul and Marlys Healy

Keith and Judy Tekautz’s 50th Anniversary
	 Jeannine Bohlmeyer 
	 Jerry and Barb Eide 
	 Gerald and Millie Healy

Vern and Karen Reidinger’s Anniversary
	 Erle and Marjorie Anderson

Ann Anderson
	 Tim and Renee Merkouris

Pat Anderson
	 Marjorie Bjorklund

Ron Anderson
	 Cambridge Chiropractic Clinic, PA
	 Paul and Marlys Healy

Clarence Bakk
	 Paul and Marlys Healy
	 Charles and Carla Merriner

Jan Bienhoff
	 Delores Bedford
	 David and Eleanor Bienhoff
	 Lorraine Koenen

Rev.  Dave Danielson
	 Paul and Marlys Healy

Craig Deuth
	 Bette Sundberg

Roger Erickson
	 Warren and Marie Hagfors

Naomi Findell
	 Larry and Lois Gustafson
	 Charles and Judith Wilson

Gramma Merle Lou
	 Steve, Jackie Thompson and the LadyBugs

Barbara Hage
	 Marlys Fast

Elma A. Hegberg
	 Margaret IntVeld

Myrna Hendrickson
	 Delores Oslund
	 Jan and Nancy Swanson

Harold E. Hoglund
	 Elving and Carol Anderson
	 Anonymous
	 Aleta Baty
	 Bill and Judy Hagstrom
	 Perry and Jane Hedberg 
	 James and Patricia Hoglund 
	 Margaret Johnson
	 David and Mary Jo Monson
	 Albert and Carol Windham

Bob Holl
	 Peter and Marian Wojciechowski

Tibor Horvath
	 Steve Norvath

Jeff Morgan’s Dad
	 Jeff and Cheryl Morgan
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	 MEMORIALS

Margaret Jellich
	 Margaret IntVeld

Lillian Johnson
	 Wilbert and Charlotte Strelow

Pat Johnson
	 Del Ray and Louise Peterson

Wally K. Johnson
	 Wilbert and Charlotte Strelow

John Larson
	 Tim and Renee Merkouris

James Liesinger
	 Donald and Shirley Anderson

Howard McNulty
	 Paul and Laura Cusick

Paul Moen
	 Warren and Marie Hagfors

Dr. Robert Mundt
	 Del Ray and Louise Peterson

Margaret Oakleaf
	 Warren and Marie Hagfors

Eldred Olson
	 Marjorie Fletcher

Rebecca (Becky) Orttel
	 David and Judith Johnson

Lloyd Ostrom
	 Tim and Renee Merkouris
	 John and Joan Mork

Stanley Rendahl
	 Wilbert and Charlotte Strelow

Ervin Robertson
	 Curtis and Carol Anderson
	 Erle and Marjorie Anderson 
	 Anonymous
	 Dale and Sharon Berry 
	 Dave and Joanne Bradley 
	 Kenneth and Roxanne Dean 
	 Kermit and Eunice Ericsson
	 Kriste Ericsson 
	 Marlys Fast 
	 Becky Hallstrom 
	 Claudia Hardy
	 Timothy and Barbara Holmberg
	 David and Kathy Johnson
	 Eloise Johnson
	 George and Shirley Johnson 
	 Harold and Rosemary King 
	 Liz Larson
	 Leslie and Brenda Leaf 
	 Paul and Andrea Maltrud
	 Robert and Lois Mellema 
	 Tim and Renee Merkouris 

	 John and Joan Mork
	 Jean Odman
	 Dick and Karyn Olson 
	 Virgil and Alma Olson 
	 Bjork and Lindsay Ostrom 
	 Larry and Vicki Ostrom
	 Del Ray and Louise Peterson 
	 Gail and Dennis Peterson 
	 Gail Richmond
	 Lenora Robertson
	 Paul and Gretchen Sanders

Everett Rodenborg Jr.
	 Marjorie Bjorklund

Marlys Ruud
	 David and Renee Amenrud
	 Peter and Marian Wojciechowski

Jim Shand
	 Larry and Lois Gustafson
	 Gerald and Millie Healy
	 Tim and Renee Merkouris

Betty Smith
	 Margaret IntVeld
	 Garvin and Lynne Mc Gettrick

Clarence Smith
	 David and Renee Amenrud
	 Ruth L. Magnuson
	 Cleo Smith
	 Peter and Marian Wojciechowski

Virginia Smith
	 Marjorie Bjorklund
	 Don Danielson
	 Wilbert and Charlotte Strelow

Ken Solberg
	 Central Baptist Church Staff

David Lee Stegeman
	 Craig and Elizabeth Oslin

Butch Teeselink
	 Danny Orttel

Betty Thompson
	 Jacquelyn and Steve Thompson

Joann Toske
	 Roger and Jane Anderson

Duane Trones
	 Dean Johnson and Wanda Anderson

George Uram
	 Anonymous

Dorothy White
	 Haakon and Jane Oksnevad

Lloyd Wickstrom
William and Doris Meldahl


